WEDNESDAY, APRIL 25, 2012
BOARD OF HEALTH

REGULAR MEETING
Robert McLintock Vice Chairman, Douglas Brown LPN and Health Agent Beth Hallal, RS 
At 4:30 PM Mr. McLintock called the meeting to order.

RE-ORGANIZATION OF THE BOARD OF HEALTH TO SELECT CHAIRPERSON, VICE CHAIRPERSON AND CLERK
Mr. Grant made the motion to nominate Bob McLintock as the Chairman, seconded by Mr. Brown LPN and so voted unanimously.  
Mr. McLintock made the motion to nominate Ray Grant as Vice Chairman, seconded by Mr. Brown and so voted 2-0 with Mr. Grant abstaining. 

Mr. Grant made the motion to nominate Doug Brown LPN as Clerk, seconded by Mr. McLintock and so voted 2-0 with Mr. Brown abstaining.  

CONSENT CALENDAR

Consider approval of Regular Session Minutes of April 4, 2012
Mr. Brown made the motion to table the minutes until the next Board meeting, seconded by Mr. Grant and so voted unanimously.  
OLD BUSINESS

Review of the proposed Preliminary Plan of Subdivision for Pine Hill Estates. 
Due to the Planning Board by April 28, 2012
Attorney Eric Brainsky of John B. Reilly & Associates, Mr. Sean Ainsworth of Insite Engineering and Mr. Steven Najas the property owner were present for this discussion. 
Mr. Brainsky stated the Board is familiar with the project this is the preliminary plan for a subdivision off of Newman Avenue.  This is a 10 lot known as a cluster subdivision.  It basically takes the total lot area reduces the lot size and provides significant amount of open space.  In this case we are providing six acres of open space and 10 subdivision lots and a roadway is going to be constructed roughly 625 feet.  Obviously we are in the preliminary plan stage so full engineering has not been done.  We have reviewed the regulations the underlying zoning district, cluster regulations and the groundwater protection district regulations.  We feel we’ll comply.  We are here in front of this Board as required by the Mass General laws and your own regulations to request a recommendation so we can go back to the Planning Board receive our approval and proceed.  Insite Engineering is here to answer any questions on the design; I can also answer your questions.  
Mr. McLintock stated the Town of Seekonk is very concerned with this subdivision.  Make no mistake about it for a lot of reasons.  That is a major recharge area for the whole water supply for the Town.  As someone who has done development I understand the need for development but I also understand we can’t have that happen and destroy the water supply while doing that.  It is going to be very sensitive as far as I’m concerned.  Our water supply here and I am not going to elaborate on it to much other than the fact we rely on that water supply and have for a long while.  To put it in jeopardy in any way shape or form would be not something we want to do.  Beth has done some percs out there over the last week. 
Ms. Hallal stated she was out there and there were some very good rates.  We still need to go out there and do more percs.  I believe there are two more lots and that will be done next week.  My question is have you started your approval for the nitrogen aggregation loading plan.  

Mr. Ainsworth stated they are analyzed the numbers, we have not started any type of approval.  We are waiting till after this meeting to see what this Board would recommend.  We did a yield plan and that was based on 40,000 square foot lots, because that was within the Town of Seekonk Zoning for the overlying district for the ground water protection.  The yield plan produced 10 build-able lots with a roadway of all 40,000 square feet.  At that time we used that to generate the conservation subdivision.  If the Board would like we can do a nitrogen loading but based on a conventional subdivision yield which would show 10 build-able under the current zoning without any open space.  All meeting a 40,000 square foot criteria we feel that is adequate enough at this point in time to basically say we can put in 10 lots under the nitrate loading.  These 10 lots as we get under the yield plan which meet all the criteria would allow for four bedroom homes in there, which will allow for 440 gallons per lot as far as that development goes.  By doing a cluster subdivision with the ten lots obviously we can have ten four bedroom homes in a cluster so we are not asking for anything over what a cluster will be as far as what the yield would be for a conventional system.  Basically if the Board would like we can go with the nitrate loading but we feel this is not necessary due to the fact that we can produce a conventional subdivision with ten lots all meeting a 40,000 square lot bylaw of the groundwater protection district.  The roadway in the cluster is going to be 100 feet shorter so we are reducing the amount of impervious as far as the cluster goes.  We are creating more open space less chance for yard area.  We are not infringing on any wetland zones or flooding zones as far as that goes.  With a conventional there is all potential for that to happen because that takes into account all that land area.
Ms. Hallal stated the preliminary subdivision that I have here has no calculations for drainage.  

Mr. Ainsworth stated we have not gotten to that point yet.  We are only at the preliminary the only drainage or runoff calculations we have now are just preliminary for the approximate size of what we would consider for an infiltration pond over in the back for drainage purposes.  When we do those on the definitive stage of this subdivision we will have to produce drainage calculations we will also have to address the storm water management because we are in a critical area we have to maintain higher criteria as far as the TSS removal, water quality etc.  
Ms. Hallal stated you have to do this application and this comes to us first before it goes to DEP.

Mr. Ainsworth stated as far as the nitrate loading. 
Ms. Hallal stated yes.  You are going to do the conventional subdivision or the cluster subdivision.  
Mr. Ainsworth stated we are planning on doing the cluster at this point in time.  If we do the conventional we would not need to do a nitrate loading analysis.  

Mr. Brainsky stated plus the subdivision control laws require you to submit a conventional plan so you can show the Board. 

Mr. McLintock stated you can understand our concern that we have experience in that area, the water district has been in that area for some time.  Some of the major wells are in that area so we have some concerns with the nitrate loading issue.  It is going to be one of the things you are going to be concerned about. 

Mr. Ainsworth stated we have done preliminary numbers based on the State regulations based on nitrate loading.  We would be allowed to have 13 bedrooms homes on this site. 
Mr. Brainsky stated we have a letter from the Seekonk Water District and a letter from their environmental consultant obviously the groundwater is a precious 
Mr. McLintock stated irreplaceable. 

Mr. Brainsky stated to a certain extend not replaceable for drinking purposes this is why you have this concern about the nitrate loading.  This is why the Seekonk Water District has a concern about the proximity to certain wells.  What we are going to do before we even submit the definitive plan is to meet with the Seekonk Water District and have out their concerns so when we submit the plan we will have all the issues laid out on the table and have them addressed.  We are concerned about it as well. 

Mr. Brown LPN stated what is the total acreage of this property?

Mr. Najas stated a little over 10 acres.

Mr. Brown LPN stated you may or may not want to answer the next question, can you tell me what the purchase price of the property was.  It is public record can we discuss it?

Mr. Brainsky asked what is the relevance to that.
Mr. Brown LPN stated we are getting to that. 

Ms. Hallal stated she believed it was $575, 000.

Mr. Brown LPN stated I guess before we, the Town or developer jumps into this giant production of building 10 houses lots.  The Town obviously has concerns with the water supply, so I think I don’t know you are a businessman and most businessmen are in business to make a profit.  What I am thinking is it might be prudent if the Town and you can come to some type of business arrangement where the Town purchases this piece of property from you prior to the development even taking off the ground.  You get a handsome profit off the deal you don’t have to build the houses; you don’t have to do the work.  The Town gets to protect its water supply, its kind of a win, win situation for everybody. It is a question of sitting down and hashing out negotiating a fair price.  You have a vested interest in protecting the Town’s water supply, that is what we are trying to; we are trying to protect the Town’s water supply.  I am not trying to derail you the whole project.  We have a real problem six well right behind where you want to go, we have issues with nitrogen, we have issues with proximity to the Town wells, we get 75% of our water supply from those wells.  I think it is prudent from us to enter into some type of negotiations with you to purchase this property.  

Mr. Brainsky stated he can answer that. 
Mr. Brown LPN stated he wanted Mr. Najas to answer that. 

Mr. Brainsky stated he represented Mr. Najas.  First and foremost I don’t want to put a close on the idea of having the Town purchase the property it is something that is getting thrown out there I don’t know if my client has even considered that.  I will speak to my client after the meeting whether he wants to talk to you folks about, maybe talk to the selectmen about.  The Seekonk Water District has issued this letter on March 26th and their environmental consultants say although we have concerns and the proximity to the wells and they are worried about the nitrates.  He also says it has to be held to strict compliance with the groundwater protection aquifer by-law and other by-laws.  We have satisfied all the by-laws.  We satisfied subdivision by-laws, the zoning by-laws and the ground water by-law.  Not that I am foreclosing the idea, I don’t want you folks to think I am, I haven’t even discussed this with my client.  For the Board to consider the ability or the opportunity for the Town to purchase this property in making its decision, I think is a call for consideration and is something I will talk to my client about.  Maybe there is something there.  
Mr. McLintock stated if you have this copy let me read what it says into the record.  358 million gallons or more, 81% of the Town’s drinking water is coming out of those wells.  I don’t think there is anything more important than protecting that well field at whatever cost we have to take.  As I have said earlier, I’m certainly interested in working with you guys and everything else to make it work.  It is going to be right to the letter of the law we have.  You need to understand that.  These numbers should be shocking to you in terms of being a developer over there.  If I were on your shoes and I have to invest the money in the land I’d be concerned.  
Mr. Brainsky stated it is a significant amount of the Town’s drinking water coming from Newman Avenue fields.  Which supply a number of other developments, homes, businesses, schools, library and plenty of other things in Town with their water, my client has to be concerned with this subdivision going in so did everybody else coming in an building in areas supplied by the water district.  
Mr. McLintock stated nobody has developed as close to the well field as this is.  Even the middle school in 1995 when we redid that and DEP is going to be held the same issues that they held the Town to as it relates to that septic system that is over there.  We will see to it, I can assure you of that they will hold to the same kind of rules that they laid down on us when we had that septic system put in over there.  That is monitored every single month right now and it has been since 1995.  You need to know that.  
Mr. Brainsky asked if we can satisfy the letter of the law is that satisfactory.

Mr. McLintock stated if you can satisfy the letter of the law there is nothing that we have to say that can stop you other than to say if something happens over there and it destroys the water your client or whoever will be held responsible by the Town too. 
Mr. Brainsky stated he will not get into liability issues discussion.

Mr. McLintock stated neither am I am just saying what the facts are. 

Mr. Brainsky stated I agree with you that my client should be held to the letter of the law and the regulations.  Our position is to satisfy the laws, regulations and by-laws.  

Mr. McLintock stated Counsel just wanted to impress the seriousness of what we are talking about. 

Mr. Brown LPN stated I would rather avoid and adversary relationships, I looking for a win, win here.  Do you understand the town obviously has significant concerns?  He is in business to make money.  I respect that the point of the matter is what are there 10 lots I don’t know what are the lots going to be sold for. 
Mr. Brainsky stated again I just don’t know.  

Mr. McLintock stated we can’t go there. 

Mr. Brown LPN stated I know we can’t go there I am talking hypothetical, I mean there has to be some point of negotiation where both sides can come out of this happy. 
Mr. Brainsky stated if the Selectmen and the Town Administrator would like to contact my client and discuss the potential of purchasing my clients property

Mr. Brown LPN stated there is a Selectmen right there. 
Ms. Hallal stated he only has his Board of Health hat on.  

Mr. Brainsky stated he did not want this to be adversarial. 

Mr. McLintock stated neither does he? 

Mr. Brainsky stated we read you loud and clear.  We are concerned about the water there because of this letter from the Water District, which is why we are going to take the affirmative action and going to the Water District before we submit the definitive plan and say okay what can we do to satisfy your concerns. 

Mr. Brown asked if they can defer this current conversation until they had a chance to speak with the Board of Selectmen and we can pick this up at the next meeting.  Is this a realistic option or not a realistic option?
Mr. Brainsky stated for my client it is not a realistic option because we are here to discuss a preliminary plan recommendation approval.

Mr. McLintock stated if they choice to do that, it is up to them they own the land and what they do is up to the owners.  So I just wanted to make sure you understand where the Town’s position is and anyone who knows what is going on there their position is the same. 

Mr. Brainsky stated we do.  

Ms. Hallal asked Mr. Ainsworth if he did the calculations for the credit land. 
Mr. Ainsworth stated yes. 

Ms. Hallal asked if he subtracted the detention and retention ponds. 

Mr. Ainsworth stated he subtracted everything per the State Regulations. 

Ms. Hallal asked the land over water. 

Mr. Ainsworth stated yes the flood zone and everything like that and we came up with 13 3 bedroom houses. 

Ms. Hallal stated we are here to make a recommendation from the Board.  Mr. Bernardo is here from the Water Department. 

Mr. Bernardo stated he is here to voice concerns from the water district.  Mr. Bernardo presented graphs to the Board.  The first graph was from the Middle School fast system.  Mr. McLintock I believe you were involved with that intimately with that.  Would you say that that project met all rules and standards when it was finally approved? 

Mr. McLintock stated it went far beyond what the Mass DEP required even though they acknowledged kids don’t take showers anymore and the gallon-age per is the maximum even though kids don’t take showers.  But yes we did. 

Mr. Bernardo stated his point is with this graph if you look at it you can see after 13 years of operation the effluent quality in terms of nitrates is still highly variable and it frequently exceeds the 10 milligrams per liter of nitrate limit and recent.  I graph all 150 data points I have received from the folks that monitor the system.  Of those 150 data points 92 or 61% are in compliance and 58 or 39% are not in compliance.  So it is not quite a 50-50 proposition it is close it is about 60-40 that thing treating to the level it should be.  The other graph shows nitrate levels at the Hurley Middle School test well and the GP4 which is our nearest production well.  Over time levels have risen from the treatment of effluent from the fast system from the middle school has gone on.  They rise and fall so much and there is some variability there the general idea is nitrate levels have risen in GP4.  There is no doubt about that.  The fast system is the same type of system that you are going to employ.
Mr. Najas stated this is an option. 

Mr. Bernardo stated this is the one you mentioned to me when we spoke about it.  I am here illustrate there is an impact from the middle school system.  The distance between the middle school fast system and GP4 is about 1,000 feet, which is very similar from this project to GP4.  Clearly there has been an impact from the middle school fast system GP4 has always been our highest quality well it still is with the exception of nitrate levels.  It is now has our highest levels of nitrates levels of our six production wells.  I want you to consider that when considering this project. 

Mr. Ainsworth asked how many gallons per day is that school system producing. 

Ms. Hallal stated I am not sure, the system is over designed.

Mr. Bernardo stated after 13 years of operation and it frequent exceeds of nitrates.  And that is just for nitrates.  
Mr. Ainsworth stated I understand the school is just one big system I think we are comparing apples to oranges.  If you take one large system which maybe designed for 5,000 maybe 7,000.

Mr. McLintock stated he is not sure of the gallons, I know we went back and forth with DEP for months and months and months to get that thing straightened out. 

Mr. Ainsworth stated we are talking about one system in one area with a high concentrate seeping down into the water table.  Our subdivision is going to have 10 individual three bedroom septic systems spread out all over the property.  Obviously they are not all going to be used at the same time.  There is not going to be one concentrated area where you have a 10,000 square foot area with five or six thousand gallons leaching into the water table.  
Mr. McLintock stated the difference between the schools is it is not 24/7 and they are open nine months out of the year, they are closed three months out of the year.  I really don’t think we need to get into that.  The only thing I am concerned with I don’t want to speak for the Board is that water supply.  It is critical to this town’s survival.  It is that simple. 

Mr. Brainsky stated we agree.  We want to responsibility develop this subdivision which is why we want to take affirmative action and really at the development stage of the process.  As you know the preliminary plan is how many lots we can get it is conceptual plan how long the road is going to be.  Definitive is where the nuts and bolts of the engineering is done.  We are going to take affirmative action to meet these folks; we want to address their concerns.  We want to develop this right.  
Mr. McLintock stated we are not here to set roadblocks up or anything else.  It is a concern that typically we don’t have, lets’ put it that way with a development that your client is trying to do.  The Town has to be concerned about it, just as your concern about being able to fulfill your clients.

Mr. Brown LPN stated no matter how you look at it there is going to an additional nitrate burden on the wells.  You are talking about a subdivision with homeowner putting fertilizers and chemicals on their lawn, 10 separate additional septic systems, there got to be an impact.  There got to be an impact, a negative impact, there is not going to be a positive impact, its going to be a negative impact.  It is going to affect the water quality, I am just thinking if there any possible way the Town can enter into negotiations with Mr. Najas and try and purchase this property from him.  It would be a win, win for everyone, the Town will benefit, the Water Department, the developer would benefit.  This is a Pandora box here you open it up.   
Mr. McLintock asked if anyone else had anything to say about this.  We are not in any position at this time to do anything except move it forward.  I know Doug you are not going to want to do anything. 
Mr. Brown LPN stated don’t look at me for a motion you won’t get a motion from me to move it anywhere.  I am not in favor of this whole project.  Nothing against the developer, I understand.  But I am not going to make any motion on this because frankly I am not comfortable with the project.  You won’t get me making any motion on this.  
Ms. Hallal stated she has great concerns, just the fact it is glacial outwash, anything that can go into the groundwater can go into the wells.  I am wondering why you are not doing a shared system farther away from the well.  Is there any reason why you don’t want to do a shared system?
Mr. Brainsky stated the Planning Board has previously denied shared systems.  We did not want to put another wedge between this Board and the Planning Board. 

Mr. McLintock stated Banna Estates was the first time out. 

Ms. Hallal stated there is a shared system at Girard Estates. 

Mr. McLintock asked how they would feel about that.

Mr. Bernardo asked if it would be a fast system. 


Mr. McLintock stated he did not know the difference.

Ms. Hallal asked what about a re-circulating sand filter system?

Mr. Ainsworth stated it depends on the size of the system that we would need, it would be an option.  I don’t think it is necessary because of the nitrate loading.  As far as the shared system I think that is the same argument I brought up with the school system you are concentrating all these nitrates into one area which we are taking that many more nitrates and putting into a concentrated area less chance of filtration going down through the sand going into the groundwater.  With the individual system we are spacing these systems out.

Ms. Hallal stated these are 15,000 square foot lots. 

Mr. Ainsworth stated correct I agree with you.  But the point is we have these things designed to Title 5, they meet the overall nitrate loading.  They are spread out whether there 150 feet apart or 200 feet apart.  They are all going to be taking different flows at different times depending on the schedule of the people living there.  When you have a shared system when the tank fills up no matter when they flush their toilets or take a shower it’s getting charged at one time.  Now if it dosing four times a day or one time a day it is getting charged.  Now we have a high concentrate in one area.  The sand below has to clean out.  I think the individual systems if well taken care of will work out better. 
Ms. Hallal stated Planning Board has nothing to do with Title 5.  

Mr. Brown LPN stated how do you monitor individual systems. 

Ms. Hallal stated it is trained certified person to do it. 

Mr. McLintock stated we have a guy going to the high school and has been going there for 14 years now. 

Mr. Brown asked who incurs the cost. 

Ms. Hallal stated the homeowner incurs the cost.  Conservation in their regulations that they can ask for Fast Systems and we have quite a few fast systems.  The electric cost is one thing they have to run 24 hours a day and we have one right now that is not doing that.  That is a DEP regulation and must be recorded in the Registry of Deeds that an alternative system is at that site.  It is their expense entirely, the homeowner.
Mr. Brown LPN stated it is another complication for the developer that is the issue.  I hope it creates some type of incentive for the developer to negotiate with the Town.  If there is complication like that that is going to decrease the value of the property and increase the cost associated with the project then the developer hopefully would have an incentive to consider those facts. 

Mr. Brainsky stated if the Town Administrator wants to facilitate and the selectmen.

Mr. Brown LPN stated give us your business card and we will get this thing rolling right away.  

Mr. Brainsky stated we will consider it.  

Mr. Grant asked if our next meeting was May 9th. 
Ms. Curzake stated that is correct.  

Mr. Grant stated is there any reason why we have to do anything with this today?  The way the process is I really would like some time to evaluate exactly what are responsibilities are at the Board of Health.  

Mr. McLintock ask what will happen if we don’t make our 45 days with the Planning Board. 
Ms. Curzake stated they just move on without our comments.  I believe they are meeting with the Planning Board the second week in May. 
Ms. Hallal stated regarding this. 

Ms. Curzake stated yes they are meeting on May 8th and we are meeting on the 9th.

Mr. McLintock asked if they would entertain postponing this transfer to the Planning Board until May 9th.  We have some homework to do by the sound of it. 
Mr. Brainsky asked this is the second time the subdivision has been in before the Board.  All the evidence our plans our submission, the Seekonk Water District comments have all been provided to the Board and have been in possession roughly a month ago.  We satisfied the regulations, we satisfied Title 5 which is the extent of the jurisdiction.  I suppose my question is what more homework on a preliminary plan I understand we have a lot to do before the definitive, but on a preliminary plan there is a lot done before my client grants an extension.  I am not saying he won’t.

Mr. McLintock stated the Town of Seekonk has some concerns and would like an extension until May 9th.  Having said that the law says it has to go today according to what I am told. 
Ms. Curzake stated the law says we have 45 days. 

Mr. McLintock stated I think that it is an important situation that you and your client try and work with us if you want to work with us.  We will try and do the best we can.  We need some time to search out some options that we may or may not have.  I think at this point in time you can tell what the feeling this Board is and I don’t know that you want to go forward with that feeling. 

Mr. Brainsky stated he understands and he will speak to his client before he makes a decision.  Perhaps the Board can tell me what committee of any by-law in Town or Title 5.  
Mr. McLintock stated we don’t know.  We have had a lot of changes on this Board in the last month or so that has contributed to the problem we’re dealing with right now.  I don’t think another nine or ten days is going to cause a big problem.  
Mr. Brainsky asked if he could have a moment to speak to his client.  He had a chance to talk with his client.  We are running into a technical issue with the extension.  The date this Board has to give its recommendation to the Planning Board is today.  The Planning Board is also under a deadline to make a decision for this hearing coming up.  
Mr. McLintock asked if it was advertised. 

Mr. Brainsky stated it did not matter it was under the by-laws.  The Planning Board’s hearing date is the last date for them to make a decision and this is the last day for you to make a decision on this.  The problem is we can’t extend on our own the Planning Board decision.  We can very well extend your decision tonight and say we love to work with you.  But when gets to the Planning Board they can very well say you guys can go pound sand you gave the Board of Health an extension we aren’t giving you an extension.  We are going to deny you right there.  It is a big crap shoot for my client at this moment.  We are asking this Board is we are at the preliminary plan.  The engineering has not been done.  We will meet with you folks and Beth and the Water District well in advance of the definitive plan to hash this out.  We want to hash out all of these issues before we get to the stage of the process which is really where the meat and potatoes of this project really is.

Mr. Grant made the motion to have made our concerns known and I want those concerns passed on with the plans and let it go to the Planning Board as it sits.  
Mr. Brown stated he is comfortable with everything said at this meeting will go in your letter.  We are not making a recommendation to going forward with the project.  We are listing our concerns with the project.  We are not supporting the project.  We are not opposed with the project.  We are listing our concerns with the project.  In that letter I want our recommendation should be that the Town should enter into negotiations with this developer.  
Mr. Grant and Mr. McLintock both stated you can not do that. 

Mr. Grant stated the memo should state our concerns with the project so they’re on record and let it go to the Planning Board.  

Seconded by Mr. Brown LPN and so voted unanimously. 

Mr. McLintock asked Mr. Bernardo to hang around for a minute. 

NEW BUSINESS
Review of the proposed site plan for 140 Taunton Ave- DiPrete Engineering
Mr. Len Bradley of DiPrete Engineering is here for the discussion.  
Mr. Bradley stated the project we are looking at now is a project his client has been working on for the last 12 years.  It is on going.  The next plan on the property is the open area.  There is a lot of excess parking.  What he is looking to do is to develop more retail pad sites.  There are three that we have identified.  The site is proposed for development now including three additional building areas.  One would be where the existing Ann & Hope outdoor display is.  There is a portion of the building knock that down and build 2,000 square feet of retail space.  The other proposal is to add on the east wing of the building 5,400 square feet and out behind the bank is to have a pre-standing pad of 4,500 square feet.  He doesn’t have any tenants right now but he is always marketing this site.  He has some interest.  We submitted this to the Planning Board for a site review.  That is why we are here.  There has been a lot of work done on the site over the last 12 years.  When we first got involved was to evaluation the existing septic system out there.  That worked for about eight years about four years ago they replaced the septic system.  There is a new system for the Post Office, the Dunkin Donuts and the Bank.  There is a system there today that is working fine which handles the west end.  The proposal is until we have a tenant set up we will not design because we don’t know what their flow will be.  When they have tenants we will submit an application for septic here.  This retail we believe space is available and the system we built a few years ago to allow that to exist.  He is looking to expand.  

Mr. McLintock asked if this is the same owner that owned it originally. 

Mr. Bradley stated Henry Rose owns the land.  He entered into a 99 year lease with a developer of Almacs.  SEP associates bought the lease so they own the lease.  Rose has an interest in the land.  That is our proposal we don’t have a Planning Board date yet, I believe we are going to be heard in May.  We were asked to come tonight and see if you had any questions.  
Ms. Hallal asked the back where it is the warehouse, that is where the invert is so this is all being taken care of by that system.

Mr. Bradley stated when there was one sewer system that came out of the building.  There were two pipes for the system over here.  There were bathrooms in the northeastern corner of the building and bathrooms in the southwestern corner of the building.  So the plumbing went out of the building to those areas.  As they expanded this they basically ran the plumbing, cut the slab, a connector pipe that runs the effluent together and out the side of the building.

Ms. Hallal stated if you add this square footage you would have to be expanded.

Mr. Bradley stated we would propose to abandon this system and build a new one.  

Ms. Hallal stated Family Dollar is taken over by Price Rite.  Then there is the warehouse the square footage is a little different. 

Mr. Bradley stated what happened is this is a hallway.  When Family Dollar went in they needed to have a loading dock.  So that loading dock was built and an entry way was built to give them access.  
Ms. Hallal stated she is all set then.  
Mr. Bradley stated we are going to increase some of the green space.  They will take out some of the parking and plant trees.  The drainage for the building will be self supporting.  There is a slight decrease in impervious. 
Ms. Hallal stated you will have up date the drainage according to the newly added impervious surface. 

Mr. Bradley stated we are treating water quality that wasn’t treated before.  Rain gardens around the new building.  This was a new basin that we put in when we did the Dunkin Donuts and brought that into compliance.  This drainage runs out to Pleasant St. interceptor.  

Ms. Hallal stated she is all set. 

Review of the proposed site plan for 145-201 Highland Ave – Joe Casali Engineering Inc.

Mr. Joe Casali of Joe Casali Engineering Inc, Mr. Nelson Cabral of BJ’s Wholesale Inc. and Mr. Dennis DeBendetto of Time Equities Inc. were present for this discussion.  
Mr. Casali stated Mr. Len Bradley did the Title 5 inspections so he is the engineer in charge of that; I have done of the engineering for the project.  I also have Dennis DeBendetto of Time Equities they are the landlord and Nelson Cabral a representative of BJ’s wholesale club.  We have since been through Zoning for our special permit for the fuel facility.  We been through Planning Board and I just picked up the approval for the modification of the site plan.  We are scheduled for the 2nd of May for our license for the underground storage tanks.  
Ms. Hallal asked if the septic tank and the lift station was existing too.
Mr. Casali stated yes. 

Ms. Hallal stated that was done pre. 

Mr. Casali stated that was all done for a pad ready site.  This was a 4 inch lateral we have both sewer and water for a proposed pad.  

Ms. Hallal stated you would tie the kiosk into this tank here. 

Mr. Casali stated our proposal is to wire the kiosk in.  This kiosk is not a public restroom, it is for one employee.  The hours of operation is one hour before the opening of BJ’s and one hour after. 

Mr. Nelson stated they open at roughly at 6:30am to 10pm.
Ms. Hallal stated my concern is if there is any more work being done it has to be done by a licensed installer for the Town.  And if there was any design work being done and you are the design engineer you have to get licensed for the Town of Seekonk.

Mr. Casali stated he is licensed through the State, I believe I filed with Seekonk. 

Ms. Hallal asked Denise if he was licensed. 


Ms. Curzake stated at this time she does not know. 

Mr. Casali stated he will have his office send it to us. 

Mr. McLintock stated welcome to the Town he is tired of running up to North Attleboro.  

Ms. Hallal stated you are planning on adjusting the manhole covers that will need to be done by a licensed installer.  Whenever any work is done on a pump anything you need to come to the Board of Health, even if it electrical and it deals with pumps or plumbing you need to come to the Board of Health with a licensed installer.  He is the only one who can pull the permit for it.  Strictly electrical or plumbing you need to gets permits from the Building Department and they will be working with the licensed installer license to work in Town. 
Mr. Casali stated the extent is to lower the manhole covers by two inches.  

Ms. Hallal stated it should be by a licensed installer.  Our by-law is very specific.  

Mr. Casali stated I believe the contractor Groom is but we will verify that. 

Ms. Hallal asked who is Groom?

Mr. Casali stated they are the overall contractor for that work. 


Ms. Hallal stated he is not licensed.  We have a whole list of installers.  When the time comes you can call and we can get you the list. 

Mr. Brown stated this looks like an easy one and I need an easy one. 

Mr. McLintock asked when they are planning on opening up. 

Mr. Cabral stated August.

Mr. McLintock stated you must be doing a lot of work inside.  I was over there the other day and I saw the thing and did not know when you were going to open up. 

Ms. Hallal stated BJ’s will be having a gas station over there.  They would like to have one bathroom there for the employee.  
Mr. Casali stated I will see you a week from Wednesday.

Mr. McLintock stated you won’t see me a week from Wednesday. 

Mr. Brown wished them good luck.  

Mr. McLintock asked why are we reviewing this so we are aware of this?

Ms. Hallal stated it is part of the Planning Board review process.  It gets sent to us.  I review it and then I explain it. 

Ms. Curzake stated they always have come in front of the Board.  

Mr. McLintock stated I can see at some point it just seems this is preliminary.  They are not really doing a whole lot. 

Ms. Hallal stated they are with the building. 
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Ms. Hallal stated these are the plans that have been approved.  This is the one. 

Mr. McLintock stated this is in regards to a septic system.

Ms. Hallal stated I was taking so long.  

Mr. McLintock stated he said he was waiting to close on it and he said he hasn’t got it.  Monday morning I called here and it was here waiting.  

Ms. Curzake stated the person on the agenda owns the property.  

Ms. Hallal stated the person who owns the property was fine with us. 

Mr. McLintock stated it was the guy who was trying to buy it. 

Ms. Hallal stated every year I have been responsible for the vaccine for children program.  I do all the paperwork.  Part of this paperwork is I need a signature from a doctor certifying we will follow all the regulations and guidelines of the CDC.  I did have a doctor who used to sign it and have faith in me that I would make sure all the guidelines were followed.  The person is a former member of the Board.  So we have to think about how we are going to find a doctor that will take that place.  We are only getting 50 shots. 

Mr. McLintock asked how many years have been signed by the doctor. 

Ms. Hallal stated I believe it is three. 

Mr. McLintock stated so before that is was being signed by someone else. 

Ms. Hallal stated it was through the visiting nurse’s association.  What do you wish me to do, do you want me to look for someone, do you know someone. 

Mr. Brown LPN asked if the previous doctor would sign. 

Ms. Hallal stated no, I wouldn’t ask. 

Mr. Grant asked why are we doing this. 

Mr. McLintock stated because the Board of Health took over the shots. 

Mr. Grant asked why.  This seems to me like it is something we shouldn’t be doing. 

Mr. Brown LPN stated I don’t think this is an appropriate roll for the Board of Health.  I agree the vice chairman. 

Ms. Hallal stated before she came here the Board of health handled the vaccinations.  For flu vaccine the major people were the elderly.  We would have a major clinic for the elderly and then open up to the general public.  

Mr. Grant stated why is the Board of Health doing that and not the visiting nurse.  

Ms. Curzake stated we no longer have a visiting nurse.  We have a nurse part time per diem whenever we need her at this time.  

Mr. Grant stated Seekonk doesn’t have a visiting nurse association. 

Mr. Brown LPN stated they can go to CVS and get a flu shot.  I don’t understand why Seekonk is doing this. 

Mr. McLintock stated this is something the Board should have a conversation on as a separate.  There are a lot of issues around it; one is the visiting nurse that we used to use. 

Ms. Hallal stated it was very expensive. 

Mr. Grant stated I understand but she is asking us to potentially go out and find a doctor to sign this. 

Ms. Hallal stated that is what I am asking do you want me to do that.  I think quite frankly that will do it. 


Mr. McLintock stated we have to have a discussion between ourselves and we are running out of time. 

Ms. Hallal and Mr. Grant stated put it on the next agenda. 

Ms. Hallal wanted to inform the Board on Saturday we had household hazardous waste day and it was a great success.  I monitored every container.  
Mr. McLintock asked you were there Saturday. 

Mr. Grant stated he saw Ms. Hallal.  

Mr. Brown LPN stated thank you for doing that.  

Mr. McLintock stated I say the dumpster here Monday and did not know what it is for. 

Ms. Hallal stated the cars come in.  Denise has an awesome way of setting up the appointments.  They have their card, that is their entry to get in.  The company takes everything out of your vehicle.  Everything they pour out they have to put the empty container in the dumpster.  
COMMUNITY SPEAKS

Mr. McLintock asked Mr. Bernardo to pull up to the table. 
Ms. Hallal asked if he was speaking as the community. 

Mr. Bernardo stated Mr. McLintock asked me to hang around.  

Mr. McLintock stated you are speaking as the community. 

Mr. Bernardo stated sure what are we speaking about. 

Mr. McLintock stated I want to engage as it relates to the direction the Board has taken.  Our hands are really tied in a lot of ways in terms of what we can do.  We make the recommendation based on what everyone talked about.  They have a pretty good feel of what we want.  And I personally Rob am planning on being at the Planning Board.  I am interested in this system you were talking about. 
Mr. Bernardo stated re-circulating sand 

Mr. McLintock stated maybe you know about these things. 


Mr. Bernardo stated I know about sand filters as they pertain to water. 

Mr. McLintock asked if that would help his situation or not. 

Mr. Bernardo stated I think it could.  I would like to research it a little more.  I think we all have a pretty good idea that the FAST system. 

Mr. McLintock stated I knew you weren’t crazy about it and I just wanted to ask you.  
Mr. Grant asked if Mr. Bernardo saw a solution to this. 

Mr. Bernardo stated I would like this guy to go away.

Mr. Grant stated I understand that but it doesn’t look like they are going to, other than sticking to the laws that we have on the books.

Mr. Bernardo stated you’re handcuffed.  I understand you haven’t done anything that I would not have expected you to do, what can you do?  Given the regulations you are working by. 

Mr. McLintock stated we can get ourselves into a court suit, try and avoid that. 

Mr. Bernardo stated and ultimately you’d probably lose that. 

Mr. McLintock stated I want you to know this guy bought that piece of land and these guys were bidding on it as well.  The offered $200 and something thousand. 

Mr. Bernardo stated for a combined total of $400,000.

Mr. McLintock stated he paid five and a quarter. 

Mr. Grant stated you were trying to protect this land. 

Mr. Bernardo stated we were. 

Mr. McLintock stated I expect from what I have seen, I am not sure that he owns this.  There maybe subject to some things in the purchase and sales agreement.  That we will never know because it is between two individuals.  They 

Ms. Hallal stated the assessors have his name there. 

Mr. Grant stated they said they were going to come in and talk to you.  Have they been in to talk to you?  

Mr. Bernardo stated no and I think this is a good point you raised.  If they had done this initially at least some of this could be avoided.  They would not have blindsided you with this issue.  You would have had some of our comments on record.  I don’t think they did their homework.  
Mr. Grant stated we still have train stops on this track as you will where they have to come back to this board.  So we have an opportunity to continue to talk to the water department to make certain that whatever we can within our by-laws and state regulations allows for the Board of Health can do.

Ms. Hallal stated I will be counting every calculation.

Mr. McLintock stated I think the one thing we need to check is to go back and see what was laid on us by the DEP as it relates to the school system.  Because they dictated that whole system over there. 


Mr. Brown LPN stated what is good for the goose is good for the gander.  I want them held. 

Mr. McLintock stated the flow rates are no where near over in that middle school as to what they made us adhere to design this whole system.  To this day we are still monitoring it over there on a regular basis. 


Mr. Bernardo stated funny you are mentioning that.  This is from Title 5 this paragraph what it says to me is if it not meeting the standards and clearly it is not meeting the standards, you have to upgrade it.  Now of course we are talking about the middle school system. 
Mr. McLintock stated I would think if you were putting in a new system that would be the minimum or more. 
Mr. Bernardo stated in a conversation Mr. Najas called me and was surprised I was opposed to this project.  We had a few more exchanges that were not pleasant.  He told me he was going to put in FAST systems.  That is straight from his mouth.

Mr. McLintock stated that is the developer.  That is the cheapest system going. 
Ms. Hallal and Mr. Bernardo stated it is not. 

Ms. Hallal stated it is a monitoring system, it needs to be checked out once a year rather than monthly, it can only be 330 gallons per day versus the school which has to be under 10,000. because it is not a treatment plant. 

Mr. Grant stated do we have the ability to force the developer the same standards the DEP required as it relates to the middle school. 

Ms. Hallal stated all their applications after we approve it or disapprove it has to go up to DEP for their approval.  They are the final approval. 


Mr. Grant stated can we hold up, can we refuse to approve their application until they comply.  What I am asking is can we hold them to the same standards that the middle school was held to before we even approve. 

Ms. Hallal stated I am sure the middle school was held to a standard that was DEP regulations for waste water.  That is why I review all the plans and calculations. 

Mr. Grant stated everything they made us do at the middle school to make certain that the groundwater protected should apply to this same exact development.  By their own admission the distance from this stuff to the well is basically the same distance.  You talk about 1,000 feet versus 1150.  So my question is can we. 

Ms. Hallal stated if you have individual systems the requirement are different than a system that is over 2,000 gallons per day.  That is what puts them in a different category which restricts them for more monitoring.  That anything going into the soil. 

Mr. Grant stated I heard two things from them, one gentlemen say they were going to build ten three bedroom homes and I heard the attorney say they were going to put in ten four bedroom homes.  

Ms. Hallal stated no what they have to do is a conceptual plan and 40,000 square feet.  Which is part of the 40-40 rule with the calculation they have to do.  That is what they mean by conforming with the regulations.  They had to put the ten lots in there with 40,000 square foot lots.  In DEP eyes it is not 43,000+ it is 40,000.  So that is what is he meant with the four bedrooms with the 40,000 square foot.  Once they can prove that can fit, then they can do their cluster zone.  What they are asking for is three bedroom lots on 15,000 to 16,000 square foot per lot.  They are close together. 

Mr. Grant stated my question is lets say the middle school is 2,000 and each one of those individual lots is 200 times ten is 2,000.  That is my issue can we hold the entire development, if you look at the entire development in mass, the mass is the same as the mass in the middle school.  Can we, I understand what they want to do, can we say you have this area so therefore we are holding you to the same standards as the middle school. 


Ms. Hallal stated not if they use individual systems. 

Mr. Grant stated do we have a right to say they use a shared system. 

Ms. Hallal stated no we do not.  As long as they go by the letter of the law they can do what they want.  That is where the by-laws come into.

Mr. Brown LPN stated our best option is to try and obtain the property.  That is our best option.  It still remains our best option. 

Mr. Bernardo stated you can’t argue with that, make them jump every hurdle. 

Mr. Brown LPN stated have them jump every hurdle they’ll comply. 

Ms. Hallal stated we have to go by the letter of the law. 

Mr. McLintock stated I tried to say that as nice as I could.  

Mr. Grant stated we have to make sure every i is dotted and t is crossed.  I do believe we need to let DEP know what our concerns are.

Ms. Hallal stated they already know. 


Mr. McLintock stated we need to put it in writing. 

Mr. Grant stated I think this is something the Board should take up at another meeting.  We be what we would like from this Board of Health to the Department of Environmental Protection as it relates to this.  That is perfectly legal. 

Mr. Bernardo stated I am just curious in your discussion with DEP are they aware of how this system functions at the middle school. 

Ms. Hallal stated no I don’t talk to that person the letter gets addressed to. 

Mr. Bernardo stated the monitoring reports goes to Dave Burns. 

Mr. McLintock stated the gentleman who does the monitoring of that there is no reason why we can’t request a copy.  

Ms. Hallal and Mr. Bernardo stated we do get a copy. 


Ms. Hallal stated we get it on a monthly basis. 


Mr. Bernardo stated it does not appear they are monitoring it closely.  

Mr. Grant stated it appears there is already an issue over there and we are not in compliance in there already. 

Mr. McLintock stated do we know what the gallon age per day is over there now. 

Mr. Bernardo stated we can call Paul Kennedy and find out. 

Ms. Hallal stated we can get the plans out.  I know it is over 2,000.

Mr. Grant stated my concern and my point is that we have a system that is approved by DEP that isn’t functioning the way everybody thought it would, our nitrate level are continuing to rise.  So before DEP goes ahead and starts blessing off on this next development.  I think DEP should be aware of this issue that already exists. All you are going to do is add to an existing issue.  And if DEP knows there is an issue over there already then maybe they will make the developer conform with a standard everybody will be comfortable with to assure these levels don’t continue to rise.  If everybody comfortable, if the water department is comfortable with, if we are comfortable with it then okay continue to develop it under those circumstances that is his choice.  

Mr. McLintock stated assuming this thing goes in if there is a way. 

Mr. Bernardo stated well the alternate way if it goes in is to have a cluster and have a buffer between the cluster development and the wells.  That will be the best you can hope for. 

Ms. Hallal stated they are doing a cluster. 

Mr. Bernardo stated cross your fingers. 

Ms. Hallal stated that is the closest to the road. 

Mr. McLintock stated what about a sewerage plant on site.

Mr. Bernardo stated Beth is the expert. 

Ms. Hallal stated over 10,000 gallons per day. 

Mr. McLintock stated it has to be over. 

Ms. Hallal stated yes. 

Mr. Grant asked what is a three bedroom home. 

Ms. Hallal stated 330, but it only reaches 3,300 gallons. 

Mr. Bernardo stated to small not enough.

Mr. Brown LPN stated we can pass a bond issue to build a senior center but we can’t make an acquisition to protect our water supply.  It just blows my mind, if we have money for these types on nonessential government services can’t we come up with essential government services like drinking water.  I think we have to buy this piece of property from this guy.  We have to. 

Mr. McLintock stated I don’t think he wants to sell it.  I honestly think he maybe playing us all and I felt it from the beginning when I saw the price.  

Ms. Hallal stated the price just went up when you told him you wanted to buy it. 

Mr. Grant stated I don’t disagree with Doug in any way shape or form for us that’s not in our purview.  We have to make sure as the Board of Health we’ll hold these people to the standard of the law.  We need to make certain DEP is aware of our concerns and aware of the condition over there.  

Ms. Hallal asked if they wished her to put something in writing. 

Mr. McLintock stated you can draft it. 

Mr. Brown stated he thinks Rob should be involved in this letter. 
Mr. Bernardo stated he would look at it. 

Mr. McLintock stated we need to lay it on thick. 

Mr. Brown LPN stated give them your graphs. 

Mr. McLintock stated it is not something we should be fooling with.  The water in the ground is essential without it what are we going to do hook up to Pawtucket again.  Are we still hooked up to them by the way? 

Mr. Bernardo stated we are. 

Mr. McLintock stated people are starting to realize what water is all about.  He made an offer first that was turned down by the guy who owned it and then this guy went over the top.  The other thing this letter my flush out any additional money that maybe available through DEP.

Mr. Bernardo stated he is encouraged by this Board stance. 

Mr. McLintock stated it is something that concerns this whole town.  I agree with Dougie, they are talking about trucks and this and that and the other thing could affect the water supply. 

Mr. Bernardo stated with all the rules and regulations we have the common sense, community civic mindedness doesn’t really come into to play. 
Ms. Hallal asked Mr. Bernardo there is nothing in your rules and regulations that state this can not go on because I spoke to someone who said I believe they can’t do anything over there anyway because of the Water Department. 

Mr. Bernardo stated he has been researching it and I haven’t it yet.  I have our consultants working on it too.  

Mr. McLintock stated he can check with our legal and see I don’t want to spend a whole lot of money at this time, I can ask around without spending a lot of charges.  

Mr. Bernardo stated everything he read seems to indicate that the Board of Health has primary jurisdiction in nitrogen sensitive area, like this one which is in a zone two drinking water.   

Ms. Hallal stated the nitrogen loading aggregation regulations is what is satisfied and they can get it through.  
Mr. Grant stated they have not filled that out yet.  We still have an opportunity; we haven’t seen anything in writing. 

Mr. McLintock stated these are actuals I mean and they are not far enough away to ignore it. 

Mr. Bernardo stated he tried to say they are apples and oranges.  It is not. 


Mr. McLintock stated it is not. 

Ms. Hallal stated that is why I did ask Mr. Ainsworth if he did the calculations for the credit land because that is part of the subdivision.  He said he did and I said did you include the drainage structure, the detention and retention.  And include the land under water, they have wetland issues.  You can not use the land under water in your calculations. 

Mr. Brown stated he did say there was enough for 13 homes and they only want to build ten.  

Mr. Grant stated thirteen three bedroom homes. 

Mr. Brown stated and they only want to build ten. 

Mr. Grant stated what a guy. 

Mr. Brown stated they are going to be in compliance with all the State laws that’s what it looks like.  

Mr. McLintock stated that is what it looks like, but remember this Dougie; the [inaudible] will calculate things and when you sit down to calculate yourself it goes the other way.  
Mr. McLintock stated lets get a rough letter and get it to DEP and let’s talk to what’s his name in Attleboro to find out where it really is. 
Mr. Bernardo asked who is that. 

Mr. McLintock stated the guy who monitors this. 


Mr. Bernardo stated Mr. Kennedy, he knows that systems.

The Board thanked Mr. Bernardo. 


Mr. Bernardo thanked the Board for their support.  Just so you know we have a Board meeting tomorrow and this meeting is on the agenda. 
Mr. McLintock stated you have a Board meeting tomorrow night.

Ms. Hallal stated you are going to discuss us yet we weren’t invited. 

Mr. McLintock stated what time. 

Mr. Bernardo stated 6:15.

At 6:13pm Mr. Grant made the motion to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Brown LPN and so voted unanimously.  
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